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June 1, 2006 
 
 
 
The Honorable Board of Supervisors 
County of Los Angeles 
383 Kenneth Hahn Hall of Administration 
500 West Temple Street 
Los Angeles, CA  90012 
 
Dear Supervisors: 
 

REQUEST FOR FISCAL YEAR 2004-2005 RETROACTIVE PAYMENT 
TO UNILAB CORPORATION dba QUEST DIAGNOSTICS 

FOR CLINICAL LABORATORY SERVICES 
(ALL SUPERVISORIAL DISTRICTS) 

(3 VOTES) 
 

IT IS RECOMMENDED THAT YOUR BOARD: 
 
Approve and delegate authority to the Director of Mental Health or his designee to 
prepare, sign, and execute an Amendment, substantially similar to the attached format, 
with Unilab Corporation dba Quest Diagnostics (Unilab) for reimbursement of unpaid 
clinical laboratory services provided during Fiscal Year (FY) 2004-2005 in the amount of 
$70,000, funded by existing resources included in the Department’s FY 2005-2006 
Adopted Budget.  
 
PURPOSE/JUSTIFICATION OF RECOMMENDED ACTION  
 
Board approval will enable the Department of Mental Health (DMH) to pay Unilab for 
clinical laboratory services provided during FY 2004-2005.        
 
In FY 2003-2004, an Amendment request was submitted and approved for additional 
funding of $110,000 (with the original expenditure of $600,000) for DMH’s Contract 
Agreement with Unilab.  It was the intent of DMH to have this same request applied to 
the three (3) outstanding years remaining on the contract; however, the request was 
misinterpreted and was not applied to FY 2004-2005. 
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The original five-year (FY 2001-2006) contract for laboratory services projected an 
annual expenditure of $600,000.  The projection was underestimated due to the rapid 
increase of atypical antipsychotic medications that became available during the time 
that this contract was in place.  These newer medications provided great benefits (i.e., 
less side effects, greater patient compliance, etc.) for patients; yet associated with these 
medications was an increased need for laboratory tests, especially for monitoring 
endocrine and cardiac functions. 
 
During FY 2004-2005, Unilab provided clinical laboratory services that exceeded the 
budgeted expenditure of $600,000 by $70,000.  DMH intends to reimburse Unilab for 
the services it provided in FY 2004-2005.  DMH has already initiated preliminary 
corrective actions and intends to further strengthen its internal controls to circumvent 
any future occurrences such as this. 
 
Implementation of Strategic Plan Goals 
 
The recommended Board action is consistent with the principle of the Countywide 
Strategic Plan Organizational Goal No. 4 “Fiscal Responsibility.”  Board approval of this 
action will allow DMH to pay Unilab for clinical laboratory services rendered in             
FY 2004-2005. 
 
FISCAL IMPACT/FINANCING 
 
The Maximum Contract Amount (MCA) for FY 2004-2005 was $600,000.  Unilab 
exceeded its MCA by $70,000.  DMH requests that retroactive payment be issued to 
Unilab in the amount of $70,000 for the clinical laboratory services rendered in FY 2004-
2005.  This Amendment will be funded with existing resources included in the 
Department’s FY 2005-2006 Adopted Budget. 
 
FACTS AND PROVISIONS/LEGAL REQUIREMENTS 
 
DMH will implement corrective actions and has already taken steps which include closer 
monitoring of expenditures, number and kind of laboratory tests performed, and number 
of patients served.  DMH Pharmacy Services will work closely with DMH Contracts 
Development and Administration Division to ensure that expenditures are within the 
terms of the contract.  Lab expenditures have been incorporated into the Clinical 
Snapshot statistic forms which are presented at monthly Clinical Policy Committee 
Meetings.  Status updates will be presented at regularly scheduled meetings, which 
include weekly meetings with the DMH Office of the Medical Director’s (OMD) staff.  
DMH Pharmacy Services will also ensure that it keeps OMD apprised of the fiscal 
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